




Leesville Lake Association, Inc.
Board of Directors Meeting – August 27, 2024 (rescheduled from August 8, 2024)
Location: Altavista Presbyterian Church – 6:30pm
 
Agenda
 
 
1. Call to Order – 6:30 pm by Roy Kelley    Attendees:  Roy Kelley, Debra Kiraly, Edwin Hanson, Cynthia Coleman, Glenn Coleman, Teri Thomas, Charlie Hamilton, Mary Loiselle, Dave Waterman, Dave Rives, Dannie Smith, Jeff Markiewicz.  Absent – Chip Zimmerman and Bill Beckett and Pam McMillan.  Guests – Tony Capuco

 
2.      Approval of Meeting Minutes:
 July 13, 2024, General Membership Meeting Minutes –Motion and second to approve as submitted by Debra Kiraly.  Approved.   

3.      Treasurer’s Report:    Latest status - Edwin Hanson – Beautification Day 
was supported by over 10K in donations. That exceeded what we spent for Beautification Day and the picnic costs.  WE received one optional donation of $701.00, and interest earned on the CDs was $163.00.  We received $171.00 in calendar sales at the picnic, $315.00 in clothing sales and $100.00 in print sales.  We will have a bill yet for office supplies/ envelopes, ink and stamps.  We stand with a $180,948.00 balance at this point, with $6,515.00 in the checking account. We expended $67,674 and took in $73,822, leaving us approximately 6K excess income over expenses.  Mary Loiselle asked if we should keep the interest earned in the reserve accounts back in the accounts or put it into the operating budget.  Debra Kiraly explained that in most HOAs and other organizations, the interest remains with the account where it is earned.  Motion to approve the July 2024 Treasurer’s report, moved, seconded and approved.  

FY24-25 Budget – The proposed budget was based on a review of previous year’s actuals, a board decision to add a one-year funding line of $2,000.00 for Promotional Items, input from the Finance Committee and input from Committee Chairs.

Bottom line, we are proposing an increased budget that will have a lower net gain for the Association. Total Income will increase 8.6% from $74,228.00 to $80,603.23. Total Expenses will increase 12.7% from $69,387.00 to $78,187.23. Total Net Income will decrease by 50% from $4,841.00 to $2,416.00. The “FY24-25 Budget Worksheet.pdf” document contains all of the details of the changes from last year along with supporting comments. The “LLA Budget for FY24-25.pdf” document is simplified for public release / posting to the website.  We have sone increased earnings via interest income, calendar costs may be less than expected, and insurance will be a little higher due to volunteer coverage which was approved. 
 
Additional Treasurer’s Report information : As expected, due to the Appreciation Picnic and Membership Renewal Drive, July has been a very busy month financially. We saw income of $2,975.36 and expenses of $5,973.17. Items to note on the Income side are: 61 memberships; several Optional Donations (including one for $500.00); and the Calendar Sales are mostly pre-orders for the 2025 Calendar. Items to note on the expense side are - Office supplies are mostly for sending out invoices and Beautification Day expenses include both picnic and dumpsters.

Looking at the Budget: Year to Date report, we are very close to generating our expected income and will most likely exceed that in the next few weeks. On the Expense side, we exceeded our budget on 8 budget lines, but overall, we still spent about $1,800.00 less than budgeted. As a result, we are currently projected to end the year with about a $6,000.00 net gain.

Calendar Postage – The latest postage rate increase went into effect on 1 Aug 2024 and it now costs us $4.01 to mail a calendar. This change was discovered after we sent out invoices for the coming year where members were permitted to pre-order next year’s calendar and pay $3.00 for postage. I recommend we raise the price on the online order form to $4.00 and anyone who sends in a request using their invoice reply we allow that to remain at the $3.00 rate. Discussion noted that we are not doing the spiral bound calendars, so that will decrease the mailing costs.  

Boat Maintenance – Our current budget for boat maintenance is $1,000. So far, our expenses have been for a fire extinguisher and possibly an oar. In the last couple months, we have been talking about repairing seating and Chip mentioned there were a few maintenance items that should be addressed. I recommend we purchase material and supplies for repairing seating using this year’s funds prior to 31 Aug, even if repairs won’t take place until the fall. 

Motion to accept the 2024-2025 Budget, second, and approved as presented. The 2024-2025 Budget will be presented at the October meeting.


4.      Committee Reports:

 Executive - Roy Kelley – Roy noted that Dave Rives will be coming off the Board, along with Bill Beckett.  We will continue to recruit for open slots. 

 Finance – Mary noted that we will not have to spend $4.01/calendar for postage, as they will not be spiral bound.
 
 Nominating (Standing Committee) – Teri Thomas

Spoke with some members at the Annual Picnic and we have a couple of potential candidates interested.  Will continue to seek out new candidates.  Looking for volunteers to assist in the search. Teri will send out another e-mail asking for volunteers.

Calendar Subcommittee: 
As of August 27th, we have had more photos uploaded for the calendar than for the past year.  Met with Melissa Croteau to review and approve photos, discuss basic layout design, and dates going forward.  We are super inclusive, so our members feel their photos are appreciated. We need pictures from the Annual picnic.  


The calendar will be assembled by Bright Images in Lynchburg who quoted us $802 for 125 calendars in April.  The quote includes 1 hour of design time which will likely not be enough.  We are helping as much as possible but anticipate additional cost for design work at $72 per hour.   The calendar will be stapled, so no high mailing costs.   Request made to Treasurer for a copy of LLA’s tax exemption certificate.

Schedule
September 6th, submit our files to Bright Images.
September 7th -30th provide Bright Images support as needed.
October 1st scheduled for completion, well ahead of our October General Meeting.
                                                                              
Beautification Day – Roy Kelley - 2025 BD will be June 14th, 2025. Roy thought we could modify the front of the association pontoon boat to “push” debris, but Charlie Hamilton felt it would be too much for the boat.  We need to think of other ways to catch debris.  Roy will not be the lead again next year, so we need another person to help out.
 
 Communications – David Waterman 

Website: We are currently running WordPress 6.6.1 release.  I am being a bit cautious with new releases due to the recent rapid release of yet more fixes which suggests a degree of panic as the creators get a bit ahead of themselves with the latest changes.  Looking for a little longevity without yet another new release to suggest a degree of stability has been achieved.  Also, several plugins (which are small programs enhancing functionality of the WordPress base code in various ways) have had multiple updates since the last meeting.  Many of these updates are prompted by Wordpress and other major infrastructure player’s changes. 
Newsletters & Emails: Newsletters and email reach out are going out as scheduled. Newsletters and out of band email announcements are both edited and sent by Diane Hewitt, our newsletter editor, at newsletter@leesvillelake.org.  She will need our articles for the October newsletter by 9/15. 
Facebook: If you follow us on https://www.facebook.com/leesvillelake.org we always welcome new commentary pertaining to our association or life on the lake.  If you have anything we need to post on Facebook, let me know or send the update to Christine Beckett at facebook@leesvillelake.org 
Debris – Pam McMillan   -On August 5, 2024, AEP and the Debris Committee held its monthly survey. Our committee has yet to receive AEP’s observations or monthly report that gives the number of days worked in July and their proposed work details for the remainder of August.
-In general, committee observations of the main channel were clear throughout the lower half of the lake (MM 0-7). However, with the lake level at 602 ft., there were multiple logs noted on the west and east shorelines between 1/4 mile and 2.5, including Jasper Cove. Debris on shorelines above MM 7 through 16 was much heavier particularly around MM 8, both shorelines, Brumfield, and Quatrone. The Pigg River was beginning to show discharge and an obvious pump back debris slick up to MM 14. Since Beautification Day, there has been no confirmation that AEP or contractor has worked above MM 9.
-TLAC had processed 20 debris reports to AEP in the month of July.

                                                                              
 
Membership – Cynthia Coleman – Cynthia reported that we have 216 member households. We need to get more maps from AEP, and could we give calendars to new members that join.  She volunteered to do a “member story” that would be included in the newsletter.  Life on the Lake type of story.  Cynthia would like to have additional social events to drum up membership.
 
Navigation – Glenn Coleman- Glen reported that Gary Dalton has joined the navigation committee.  There needs to be a hazard marker by Tollers Ferry Bridge, at the upper end, and he should address this with AEP.  

 Property – Glenn Coleman – The pontoon boat has completed its use by the Water Quality Committee for the year.  We should get started on the retrofit of the upholstery for this fiscal year or roll the funds for the next fiscal year. 
Water Safety & Education – Jeff Markiewicz 

2024 Vessel Safety Checks
The scheduled Vessel Safety Checks at the Membership Appreciation Picnic was generally successful despite only one Vessel Safety Check being performed on the Lake Association pontoon boat. It was a good opportunity to talk to some of the boaters on boating safety. The opportunity to get safety checks will continue to be available through October. Next year more scheduled Vessel safety Check days will be scheduled.
2024 Boater Safety Classes – The Boater Safety in person Class season is Ending soon, however there are still online classes that will be available throughout the off season. The LVL Association continues to leverage training provided from VA Dept of Wildlife Resources, US Coast Guard Auxiliary and the Local US Power Squadron (now known as America’s Boating Club). Jeff Encourages all LVL members to take advantage of these courses, some of which are free of charge.
Continue to refer to VA DWR

Upcoming Classes (from DWR website, link is on LLA Website on Water Safety Committee, and under resources, Boating Safety)
1. Sat 17 Aug 8:00-4:30 SML Water Treatment Facility, 1500 Radford Church Rd, Moneta VA. $40 Course. US Power Squadron Course materials include 270 pages with supplemental chapter on piloting and intro to Navigation. Course is Free to US Power Squadron members. Question call Randy Stow 540 588-0270
2. Tue Sept. 24 and Oct 1, Thurs Sept 26 and Oct 3 6:00-8:00 PM Virtual Class must have own device/computer, free Course, Trevor Ruble contact trevor.ruble@dwr.virginia.gov
3. Online Courses a. Virginia Boating Safety http://www.boat-ed.com/virginia/
b. America’s Boating Course http://www.americasboatingcourse.com/

Jeff noted that there is continued discussion regarding the electrical shock issue that occurred at SML.  Bedford, Pittsylvania and Franklin counties are looking at some best practice “one page” information sheets to provide to dock owners.  

 
Water Quality – Charlie Hamilton

Water quality monitoring data was collected from June 1 to June 30, 2024.  The results are from 30 days of monitoring. Results show data from Instantaneous DO values ranged from 4.3 mg/L to 10.1 mg/L, with an average of 6.5 mg/L. Daily average DO values ranged from 5.5 mg/L to 7.7 mg/L, with a median of 6.5 mg/L. Recorded DO concentrations met the Virginia water quality standard of 4.0 mg/L for instantaneous and 5.0 mg/L for daily average the entire month of June
Water sampling completed Thursday 15 Aug 2024 including a dock visit to 744 Runaway Bay Rd.

Boat safety items were acquired (paddles, bow hook, storage bag) and installed on the LLA work boat.

APCo has filed their Permit 08-0572 Renewal with VDEQ.  PEEPs number VWP24-1547.  They are currently in “Application Review” stage (internal).
The 2023 Pigg River report has been finalized and sent to TLAC, and also posted on LLA Website.

We had a reported case of Swimmer's Itch at 744 Runaway Bay Rd, Lynch Station.  While unpleasant, it is not contagious.  Here are CDC and other recommendations on Swimmer’s Itch:

Swimmers Itch (also known as Cercarial dermatitis, Lake Itch and Duck Itch) is an itchy rash that is caused by a certain type of parasite (shistosomes) that live in freshwater snails and waterfowl that gather among lake weeds.  As part of their life-cycle, these parasites are released on warm sunny days and migrate through the water.  They then reattach to swimmers by burrowing into the skin.  Humans are not good hosts so the parasites soon die while still under the skin, which may cause an allergic reaction.
Who gets Swimmers Itch?
All age groups and both sexes can get swimmer’s itch.  Children are most often infected due to their habit of swimming or wading in shallow water and playing on the beach, allowing lake water to evaporate. 
How does Swimmers Itch spread?
An individual may get the infection by swimming or wading in infested water and then allowing water to evaporate off the skin rather than drying skin with a towel.  Person-to-person spread does not occur.
What are the symptoms of Swimmers Itch?
Repeated exposure increases a person’s allergic sensitivity to the parasite and increases the likelihood of rash development.  Symptoms may appear within 1-2 hours of exposure.  An initial tingling sensation may be felt associated with penetration of the parasite into the skin. The irritated raised papule, which reaches its maximum size after about 24 hours, may continue itching for several days.  Symptoms should disappear within a week.
What is the treatment of Swimmers Itch?
There is no necessary treatment.  Swimmers Itch is uncomfortable but usually short-lived and will clear within a few days.  Over-the-counter medication will normally help control itching.
When can you get Swimmers Itch?
First outbreaks usually occur in late May or early June and last up to one month.
What can be done to reduce the chances of getting Swimmers Itch?
Toweling off immediately after swimming or wading in infested water.
Swim in water away from the shore.
Avoid swimming in areas where the snails have accumulated.
Don’t encourage birds to stay near swimming areas by feeding them.
 How can I prevent or control Swimmers Itch?
Copper Sulfate is toxic to snail hosts.  Call Aquacide Company for assistance 800-328-9350.
Physically remove lake weeds & muck where snail gather.
Administer praziquantel to hatchling waterfowl.
Topical application of a water-resistant insect repellent with DEET.
Water resistant sun cream with .1-1% niclosamide has been shown to be a highly reliable protectant
1. Water quality monitoring data was collected from June 1 to June 30, 2024. The results are from 30 days of monitoring. Results show data from Instantaneous DO values ranged from 4.3 mg/L to 10.1 mg/L, with an average of 6.5 mg/L. Daily average DO values ranged from 5.5 mg/L to 7.7 mg/L, with a median of 6.5 mg/L. Recorded DO concentrations met the Virginia water quality standard of 4.0 mg/L for instantaneous and 5.0 mg/L for daily average the entire month of June.

 July Picnic feedback/lessons learned - Chip Zimmerman ( not in attendance) – It was noted that for next year we need food that will accommodate those attendees with alpha-gal.
 
 AEP:
a.      Technical Review Committee Update(s)
 
 TLAC Updates – Roy Kelley – meeting was held on August 13th.  Roy noted that he feels that there is a positive feeling with TLAC and LLA.  Liz Parcell has retired and Neil Holthouser and Ed Brennan (APCo ) will  split the duties.

APCO did not include the majority of TLAC comments on the Shoreline Management Plan.  We are still looking for feedback, especially the complaints that come with filing permits for docks.  
 
Old Business -   Thank you all for a great LLA Picnic.
 
New Business
Tony Capuco attended as a guest and expressed concern over sectarian prayer at annual LLA picnic.  Our by-laws state that we are non-sectarian, and the prayer offered by Rev. Glenn Coleman was not in accordance with our by-laws.  A lengthy, respectful and informative discussion followed.  Most board members felt that we could be inclusive, respectful of others’ opinions/beliefs and enjoy the camaraderie of the picnic, be grateful for the food and the hands that prepared it.  A motion was made to be inclusive in prayer, using the Guiding Principles for Inclusive Public Prayer, which allows for the mention of God. Charlie took the time to provide us all information from several sources – (Making Public Prayer Inclusive in a Highly Diverse Society by Pastor James Coffin, Executive Director of the Interfaith Council of Central Florida, and Praying in Public by Vern Barnet, It was moved, seconded and carried. Motion approved.
 
                                         Confirmation of next meetings –
 Board of Directors Meeting, September 12, 2024, 6:30pm, Altavista Presbyterian Church.  It was noted that we could provide a donation of $25.00/quarter, totaling $100.00/year to the Altavista Presbyterian church for the use of the room for board meetings.  A motion was made, and the motion was carried.

General Membership Meeting, October 12, 10:30 AM, Woll be held at the Train station, as the town of Altavista has taken over the reservation system now.
 
Adjourn - 




